EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

Friday, December 12, 2008

3:00-5:00 pm

NEW LOCATION:  505 Ecology Building, St. Paul Campus
AGENDA

Committee Members:

Present: Brett Couch, Stu Goldstein, Leslie Schiff, Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Jane Phillips, Jean Underwood, Sarah Corrigan, Jim Cotner, Nick Beerman, Rogene Schnell, Bob Brambl, Mike Mertensotto, John Soechting, Paul Siliciano
Not Present: Elizabeth Lockamy, Robin Wright, Sam Stevens, Sue Wick, Sarah Georgeson 

Guest:  Pamela Flash, Angela Sprunger
   1.  Approve minutes from October 17, 2008 meeting 

Minutes from April 2007 meeting were reviewed and approved.

2.  Old Business


A.  Bioinformatics course (Stu)

David Matthes will teach his bioinformatics course as a special topics course in Spring of 2009.  The complete course should be offered in the fall 2009 semester.

 3.  New Business


A.  Requirements in CBS 5xxx-level courses (Sarah)

The requirements for undergraduates taking 5000 level courses are not universally rigorous across the University of Minnesota.   In 5000 level courses, graduate students should be doing more work than undergraduates but there is currently no verification process.  Honors students can take, 5000 level courses for honors credit.  Under these circumstances honors students should be taking the “graduate” version of a course but there is no standard policy on this or a verification process.   


I the Neurosciences department, undergraduate students need to petition for enrollment and the selection process is rigorous so the graduate requirement not watered down. 

In Biochemistry, Paul feels that a 5000 level course is an honors experience for any undergraduate.

Although there may be a disparity among colleges in rigor of undergraduate experience in 5000 level courses, there was not much interest on the part of the EPC to set standards or a verification process for all of CBS.


B.  Double dipping of directed research courses (Leslie)


Leslie wanted clarification of CBS rules regarding double majors applying credit from a single directed research project to fulfill degree requirements two majors.  For example, if a student is a double major in microbiology and genetics, can a GCD directed research credits be used towards the microbiology degree requirements.  Leslie’s opinion is it would be fine for the GCD project to count towards a microbiology requirement. 


As topics B and C are related, both topics were discussed together and the consensus discussion is presented below.


C.  Double dipping of lab courses (Leslie)

The new microbiology lab class MICB 4225 is similar enough to GCD 4015 that students should not get credit for both courses.  Leslie can set the policy for microbiology that either course can count towards a microbiology major but not both courses.  The general issue is should the EPC be responsible for setting policy for individual courses or should the departments be responsible for these decisions.  The EPC felt that curriculum decisions should be left up to the departments.


Currently, “double dipping” is fairly common since specific courses are often on requirements for both majors, so these courses can be counted towards both programs.  In order to make information on using specific course credit towards requirements for multiple programs, the curriculum committee for each department will need to decide to add courses to lists of requirements.  In the case of directed research, departments would need to decide if they are willing to accept directed research credits from other departments.  This does not need to be a reciprocal arrangement.  For example, the microbiology department may decide to accept directed research credits from GCD, however, GCD is not obliged to accept directed research credits from Microbiology.


D.  Writing Enriched Curriculum (Leslie & Robin)


Pamela Flash and Angela Sprunger attended the meeting to discuss development of a writing enriched curriculum within CBS.  Pamela gave an overview of a Bush foundation grant coordinated by Leslie and Robin to incorporate writing into curriculum.  Curriculum development was done on a college-by-college basis with EEB serving as the model for CBS.  One of the conclusions reached from the department-by-department work curriculum development is that development of a writing enriched curriculum needs to take place at the college level.

The writing enriched curriculum would replace and supplant the current “W” course designators.  As part of curriculum development they want to get samples of student writing before any changes are made to the curriculum.   This sample should consist of a complete cycle of courses from 1000 level to capstone.  Suggestions were made regarding which courses could be sampled: BIOL 2002, BIOL 2003 or BIOL 2004, BIOL 3408W (Ecology), NEUR 3102, GCD 4015, BIOL 1009 (DNA report), Itasca field courses (field notes), EEB 3001 or 3603, Nature of Life, Student Resumes, Career Planning, BIOL 3211 (Animal Physiology), BIOL 2004 (Lab Notebooks).

The current writing intensive curriculum at the university of Minnesota has achieved the goal of decentralizing the job of teaching writing from the English department but there is less standardized in terms of time, length of assignments and teacher to student ratio.  In order to grow out of the current “W” requirements and adopt a writing enriched curriculum, CBS needs to consider what do we want our students to have in the way of discipline specific writing and how this will development of writing ability will be integrated into curriculum. 


The writing center needs feedback from CBS faculty, students and professional affiliates to describe the characteristics of discipline specific writing, writing instruction and reaction to writing instruction.  This information will be used as a basis for discussion with faculty to create undergraduate writing plans and produce standard writing and grading templates for faculty.  To get feedback from faculty, students and professional affiliates, the writing center will be conducting parallel, online surveys in January of 2009.  Faculty will need to be active in encouraging students to fill out surveys.


After the surveys are complete, the writing center will begin meetings with faculty to: discuss the results of the surveys and assemble writing plans.  Once the college or department ratifies the writing plan it will be forwarded to the campus board, then to Bob McMaster.  Following the approval process, the plan will be implemented and evaluated after two years.   


A major objective of developing writing plans it not to change what is being done but rather to make writing goals transparent and universal across a department or college.  As well, the writing plans are not meant to be remedial (i.e. fixing something that is wrong) but to define uniform goals across college.


E. Require all CBS students to take Biol 2001 (career planning)? (Jean)

The proposal is to have BIOL 2001 a requirement for all CBS students.  Currently this course is a requirement for all advanced standing students.  Given the vision for CBS is to be recognized as the best biology program in the nation, this course should not be limited to advanced standing students.  The Student Support Advisory Committee Report indicated that to improve the undergraduate experience, students should engage in self-exploration and career planning.  Having all students, take a career-planning course or career-planning module provides a formal way for students to explore career planning. 


BIOL 2001(Career Planning for Biologists) is a 1-credit course, has a large online component and meets every week for ½ semester with instructor.  Sections contain ~25 students

The main concerns of the committee about making this a requirement were: 

i) BIOL 2002 would increase the student load by 400 which may be difficulty with upcoming funding cuts

ii) If BIOL 2002 provides a similar experience to NOL, then it may not be a effective use of student’s time.

iii) Would BIOL 2001 duplicate instruction from other sources? 


iv) The timing of BIOL 2001 may have an impact on the effectiveness or utility of the course since student interests and expectations change over time. 

4.  Announcements


A.  Classroom scheduling of CBS courses (Paul)


CBS should develop a policy or guidelines for course request and course change request so CBS departments can help each other with classroom shortages.


B.  UM Rochester update (Stu)


The development of UM Rochester is on track.  They have hired three teaching professors (two science and one sociology) and are now in the process of recruiting more.  The first year sequence is taking shape and they currently have 50 applications and can take up to 150 students. 

